

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13th DECEMBER 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy recorded his sympathy for families in Moyle who had suffered bereavement since the last Council meeting. 

Councillor McConaghy stated that a lot of engagements had been cancelled due to the bad weather.  He informed members that he had attended the switching on of the lights in Ballycastle and Bushmills.  He stated that the town centre in Ballycastle was a credit and looked very well.

Councillor M Black supported these comments and stated that the Chamber of Commerce and traders had worked hard to make the lighting in the town a success.  She stated that the switching on of the lights had been a success and she congratulated all involved.

Councillor P McShane stated that Council had put additional funds into lighting in the three main towns in Moyle.  He stated that work had been ongoing with the local traders and chamber of commerce and that the benefits of this work were evident in the Christmas lighting.
Councillor McMullan congratulated Cushendall for their effort also.  He offered congratulations also to the staff involved in the Moyle Sports Awards.  He stated that this was a very successful night.

Councillors McConaghy and M Black agreed with these comments.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the additional lights in Bushmills had also made a great difference this year.  He informed members that there had also been a lot of activities both prior to and following the Christmas light switch on which had been organised by the committee.
Awards

Councillor McConaghy acknowledged awards received by the Bushmills Inn and also Lisnagunogue Primary School.
Work carried out by Roads Service

Councillor McMullan enquired if Council would consider writing to Roads Service to congratulate them on work carried out to date during the cold spell.  He informed members that the roads were being kept open in the Moyle area.  He stated that he hoped that this would continue.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he condemned the stoning of the gritting lorries in Loughuile, Armoy and Ballycastle.  He appealed for any information to be taken to the PSNI.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had received complaints regarding the roads.  He informed members that residents in Armoy Glen could not get out of their homes and that the Drones Road had not been gritted last Wednesday.

Councillor Graham stated that he had also received complaints from a family who had suffered bereavement and had asked that the road be treated or salt be left but that this had not been carried out.  He informed members that he had made a complaint directly to head office regarding this incident and that he intended to write to the minister.
Councillor McConaghy stated that piles of grip were to be left out at the Craigalappin Road and the Straid Road but that this had not be done.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she did not feel that a letter should be sent so early in the season and especially as there were mixed feelings.
Tiny Life Walk
Councillor P McShane stated that the Tiny Life walk in Ballypatrick Forest had been taking place for the last two years.  He stated that this year there had been 150 people taking part and that it had been a very enjoyable event.  He congratulated those involved.
10/01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8TH NOVEMBER 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th November having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th November 2010 be adopted.”
10/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8TH NOVEMBER 2010
Streamlined Planning Process 
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that there had been no response from the Planning Service regarding the Streamlined Planning Process. 

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Nilga regarding the issues raised regarding the Streamlined Planning Process.
ASSI
Councillor McMullan stated that the ASSI designations were causing problems with the farming community.  He stated that there was supposed to be consultation with the farmers and that to date this had not occurred.  He informed members that there was a letter in the Council pack from one farming organisation and that they were not happy with the lack of consultation.  He stated that the NIEA should be notified of the discontent.
After discussion, it was agreed to move item eight on the Agenda up number 4.
10/01:08
INTERIM REPORT FOR ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH 



The Interim report for Environmental Health, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Petroleum Licensing Applications
The HEE outlined the licensing process with regard to the proposed investigations on Rathlin.  He stated that the Islanders were disappointed that this issue had not been flagged up by DETI.
Councillor McMullan stated that he was in agreement with what had been said in the HEE’s report but that he would worry that Council may be asked to pick up the bill for overseeing necessary regulations when the drilling did commence.
Councillor C McShane stated that the Rathlin residents had been alarmed that they had had to read about the proposed investigations in the press.  She informed members that consultation was vital in this process.

Councillor McMullan stated that care needed to be taken to ensure that the Island was not exploited.

After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That a meeting be arranged with representatives of the company and Council representatives to begin to undertake dialogue.”
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Environmental Health be adopted.”

10/01:04
HEART OF THE GLENS PRESENTATION



Councillor McConaghy welcomed Susan McLaughlin, Joanne Quinn, Bernie Delargy and Rose Grant from the Heart of the Glens Festival committee to the meeting.



Ms Delargy stated that the Heart of the Glens Festival takes place on the 1st weekend in August.  She stated that it was a nine day community festival and was organised by a committee of 12 with the help of approximately 500 volunteers.


She informed members that the role of the committee was to hold monthly meetings throughout the year and weekly meetings in the lead up to the festival.  She informed members that there were also sub groups for planning events and compilation of the programme.


Other bodies involved in the festival were outlined.  A clip of some of the events in the festival were shown to members including the Food Fest, Dollywood event and the Lurig Run.



Ms Grant stated that the cost of the festival was £25 – 30k each year.  She informed members that there was some sponsorship from local clubs and businesses and an application was made to the Council under the Community Festival Fund.  She stated that the costs included Insurance, Administration, Planning of the events.  She informed members that some events generated an income but others ran at a loss.



Ms Delargy stated that the benefits to the area were through increased tourism, business growth, community spirit and employment.  She stated that an additional 200,000 visitors were in the area over the duration of the festival and that B&B and Self Catering accommodation in the surrounding areas were also fully booked.



She thanked Moyle District Council for their help with the festival and the work of the Technical Services and Development department in their supportive role.  She informed members that they would welcome any further financial assistance towards the annual event.



Ms Delargy stated that the next festival would be held from 6th – 14th August 2011 and informed members that she hoped to see them there.



Councillor McConaghy congratulated the committee on the work carried out each year.



Councillor McCambridge congratulated the committee and all of the volunteers on work carried out.  She stated that she would like to think that if there was a proposal in writing for Council assistance that it would be considered.


Councillor P McShane stated that this was by far the best presentation he had seen and that it had encapsulated the Heart of the Glens festival.  He stated that this festival should be supported as it brings in tourists and is the most successful community festival bar none.  He stated that all members should avail of the opportunity to attend.


Councillor Graham offered his congratulations and stated that it seemed to be a great festival.  He informed members that he had not been but intended to go next time.



Councillors M Black, Hartin and Harding wished to be associated with all remarks.


Councillor McIlroy congratulated the committee members on their good work for the good of Moyle.



Councillor C McShane stated that the festival was a credit to the committee.  She informed members that it was a multi-cultural event.



Councillor McMullan asked that a decision be taken on funding at the meeting and that this could then be brought forward to the rates meeting.  He stated that the importance of the festival could not be underestimated in monetary terms.  He informed members that holidays were now being arranged around the festival.  Councillor McMullan stated that more funding needed to be set aside for local festivals.  He informed members that the Heart of the Glens Festival should be in there with the Lammas Fair.



Councillor McConaghy thanked the members of the Festival committee and they left the meeting at this point.
10/01:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Presentation on the Future of Waste in Moyle
The HTS outlined the EU and NI Waste Policy and Legislation and the NW Management Plan.  He explained the Waste Hierarchy, highlighting the most and least favoured options for the reduction of waste.  Targets were outlined for recycling and composting and for the diversion of biodegradable municipal waste from landfill.

The HTS discussed the current position of Council with regards to staff, vehicles used and collections.  He informed members that currently 1000 tonnes per annum of blue bin waste was being collected and 5700 tonnes per annum of black bin waste.  He stated that the Amenity site was dealing with 2200 tonnes of recycling and 900 tonnes of landfill.  He stated that the Bring Sites had received 200 tonnes of recycling.

The HTS displayed graphs to show trends in recycling and landfill from 2002 – 2013.  He informed members that the target for this year was 35% and that Council was sitting at just under 34.5%.  He stated that other options included the use of brown bins and that he hoped that this would reduce the figure further.  
The HTS outlined targets and allowances for years from 07/08 – 14/15 and stated that from 12/13 on current trends the target would not be met.  He informed members that there would be fines of £150 for every tonne over target, he stated that this would equate to a fine of £67,000 if improvements were not made.
The HTS outlined the timeline of the NWRWMG Waste Infrastructure Project to date and stated that he hoped that this would help meet targets.  He informed members that Council would be installing trackers in summer 2010 and introduce route optimisation in February 2011.  In March 2011 Compost and Brown Bins would be introduced.  He stated that food waste collections would commence in 2012, with the interim Waste Solution in 2012/2013 and that the Waste Infrastructure Contract would be achieved in 2014/15.

Members congratulated the HTS on his presentation.

Councillor Newcombe enquired if it would be possible for a site visit to Brikkiln to be arranged for Council staff from the Amenity Site so that they could see the whole recycling process.

It was agreed that this could be looked into.

Councillor McMullan congratulated the HTS for gaining grant aid for brown bins and for keeping Moyle on track with regard to recycling.  He stated that this was an achievement given it was such a small council.

In reply to Councillor C McShane, the HTS stated that the brown bins would be a fortnightly collection, half of the district collected with the black bins and half with the blue bins.  He stated that in relation to space, brown bins would only be allocated to those who have gardens.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTS stated that grant aid suggested that there should be collections all year round but that it would possibly decrease over the winter period.
Councillor M Black stated that the introduction of glass to the blue bins would be welcomed.

Northern Ireland Rethink Waste Fund for Councils 2010/11 – Capital Grant Programme

The HTS stated that Moyle District Council received confirmation that their application for grant aid to purchase 5000 brown bins and a 26 tonne Recycling Collection Vehicle had been successful. He informed members that the total amount of grant aid offered was £207,500.  He stated that conditions of the offer were that the service must be operational by 31st March 2011. He stated that this service would be delivered by the existing level of staffing once the current route optimization study had been complete.  He stated that the other costs of the service would be met by savings in the expected 640 tonnes of garden waste diverted from black bin to brown bin. 

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“The Council accept the Northern Ireland Rethink Waste fund for Councils Capital Grant Programme funding of £207,500.”

Northern Ireland Rethink Waste Fund for Councils 2010/11

The HTS stated that tenders were received from 3 bin manufacturers for the purchase and delivery to Market St. Depot of 5000 brown bins.

He outlined the tenders received and recommended that MGB be appointed for the supply and delivery of 5000 brown bins for the sum of £84,500.

After discussion, it was agreed that MGB be appointed for the supply and delivery of 5000 brown bins for the sum of £84,500.

Northern Ireland Rethink Waste Fund for Councils 2010/11 – New 26 Tonne RCV

The HTS stated that Tenders were received from 3 Refuse Collection Vehicle manufacturers for the purchase and delivery to Market St. Depot of a 26 tonne RCV

He outlined the tenders received and recommended that Manvik be appointed for the supply and delivery of new 26tonne RCV for the sum of £115,500.

After discussion, that Manvik be appointed for the supply and delivery of new 26 tonne RCV for the sum of £115,500.

Replacement for Fire Damaged 26 Tonne RCV
The HTS stated that at the meeting in September, Council was informed that an RCV went on fire and was written off by the insurers. The value placed on the old lorry was £27,500. He stated that tenders were received for the purchase of a replacement 26 tonne RCV and these were outlined for members.

The HTS recommended that Alan Millar be appointed for the supply and delivery of 2nd hand 26 tonne RCV for the sum of £33,000 & VAT.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Alan Millar be appointed for the supply and delivery of 2nd hand 26 tonne RCV for the sum of £33,000 & VAT.”

Amended Extra Bin Capacity Request Form
The HTS asked members to see attached the amended extra bin capacity request form for domestic properties.

Councillor M Black stated that she was not in agreement with naming members in the household.

Councillors McCambridge and Harding agreed with this comment.
Councillor McCambridge stated that households change and fluctuate.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That names do not be requested on the forms.”

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the form be accepted as it stands with the inclusion of the cost of an additional bin.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were ten votes in favour and the amendment was carried.
Update on Removal of Snow and Ice from Town Centre Footways/Pedestrian Areas
The HTS stated that during the last few weeks negotiations had been ongoing regarding the issue of clearing of snow and ice from footways. He stated that the outcome from this was that NILGA had received a letter from Dr Andrew Murray (DRD Roads Service) which stated in point 3 that ‘The full indemnity currently enjoyed by Roads Service in relation to these operations would under the proposed agreement, pass to the relevant Council or its agents.’
He informed members however that this was not reflected in the wording of the Agreement. In fact, paragraph 9 of the Agreement required the Council to indemnify DRD.
He stated that there would also be concerns that Council would be left to identify those footways and pedestrian areas to be included in the schedule. He informed members that whilst there should be some scope for negotiation and agreement, this should ultimately be the responsibility of DRD as the statutory authority, and also the only Agency who can ensure consistency between council areas. 

The HTS stated that the Council’s insurers had stated that they would cover Council for the proposed works as long as certain conditions were met.
He informed members if Council was of a mind to assist DRD they could offer an informal arrangement whereby they would provide assistance on request by DRD (similar to Emergency Planning arrangements), but subject to available resources and meeting the requirements of our own insurers. 
It was agreed to take item 10 ion the Agenda forward at this point.

10/01:10
MOTION BY COUNCILLOR C MCSHANE
“That this Council adopts a policy to assist in the winter gritting and snow clearance on footways, as determined by the Council, in order to alleviate the hazards which exist for local ratepayers in this district and given the offer by the Department for Regional Development to provide indemnity cover in addition to grit/salt resources for distribution.”
After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That Council proceed with the proposed motion to provide footpath gritting for 

the footways in the main towns in Moyle.”

Councillor Blaney stated that he had heard some reservations at the Nilga meeting in June this year.  He stated that he would like to see details of the indemnity in writing.
Councillor P McShane stated that some Council’s were providing indemnity for themselves to allow gritting to proceed.  He suggested that Council could follow this kind of model as the long suffering pedestrians should take priority.

Councillor C McShane stated that the situation had moved on from the report, she stated that there had been further clarification on the indemnity.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the areas to be treated needed to be clarified.

Councillor Newcombe asked that Council stop dragging their heels and be pro-active.  He enquired about staffing resources to enable this to be carried out.

The HTS stated that some resources could be made available but informed members that they did not have the mechanisms to spread the grit.  He stated that the mechanical seed spraying equipment was required but that Limavady Council had been using shovels.  He stated that this seemed to suit this task best.
Councillor Graham stated that the shop keepers were the biggest rate payers and that they needed the footways to be cleared to allow trade to proceed.

After further discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That Council enter into an informal voluntary arrangement to assist with winter gritting and snow clearance on footpaths and that further legal opinion on the indemnity would be sought before entering into the formal agreement.  It was to be understood that Council would be acting as an agent of DRD and would only be able to assist if resources were available and that Council’s own services would take priority.”

On a vote being taken, there were 13 votes in favour of and none against the amendment which was carried.

Councillor C McShane welcomed this decision and that Council was being pro-active.

Pond at Millennium Park, Bushmills
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that drainage would be checked at the Millennium Pond in Bushmills before top soil was applied.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaneyand resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”

10/01:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillors Harding, McIlroy and P McShane left the meeting at this point.
Amoy Ruby Club Lease Limepark

The HTLS stated that officers had been liaising with the above Club regarding leasing a portion of the land on the current lease to Armoy Motorcycling Road Racing Club.  He informed members that negotiations currently were at an advanced stage. He stated that the Rugby Club had plans to make an application to Lottery in the near future which required specific terms regarding security of tenure. He informed members that the lease currently had fifteen years  to run, the Club had therefore, requested that when council were currently re-negotiating the lease that it would consider extending their lease back to its original term 25 years.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the lease between Moyle District Council and Armoy Rugby Club for Limepark would be extended back to its original 25 years.”
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Status of Access Carrickmore Road to Fairhead 
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
The HTLS stated that further to Council’s instruction to clarify the situation with regard to a public right of way to Grey Man’s path and Fairhead from Carrickmore Road.

He informed members that the access was regarded as De facto access "access over land tolerated by the owner, particularly in upland areas and on commons”. He informed members that the essential elements of de facto access were the absence of any legal right to be present on the land, and the toleration or implied consent of the owner to the recreational user's presence. He stated that such toleration or consent may be brought to an end, with the consequence that the owner may then ask the recreational user to leave.

The HTLS stated that in 1994 Council Officers tried to secure formal access from the Carrickmore Road to Fairhead as part of the Ulster Way and were successful in securing three written and three verbal agreements with one land owner totally against any agreement that would formalise the access. He informed members that the progress of the discussions to secure access with landowners was reported to Council on 28th February 1994, 28th March 1994 & 25th April 1994.

He stated that at the last meeting on the 25th April 1994 it was proposed that Council did not impose a right of way on the landowner. On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.

The HTLS stated that to date the status quo on the Carrickmore Road to Fairhead has remained as de facto
Core Funding for the Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust 2011 – 2012 

The HTLS stated that the Trust estimate that the total running costs for the 2011 - 2012 financial year will be £226,515.00

He informed members that the breakdown of this cost was listed and was supported from the following sources, Northern Ireland Environment Agency £125,000.00, Local Authorities, Limavady/Coleraine/Moyle/Ballymena & Larne £ 55,000.00 and Reserves £46,515.00.
The HTLS stated that Ballymoney BC withdrew monies for 2009 – 2010. He informed members that the Trust continued to request funding based on the fact that part of the Antrim Coast & Glens AONB sits within its geographically area.

He stated that the Trust was therefore requesting a financial contribution from Moyle Council of £11,000.00.

After discussion, it was agreed that this decision would be deferred until the rates meeting.

Fairhead to Murlough Bay Area of Scientific Interest Notification under Article 28 of the Environment (NI) Order 2002

The HTLS stated that further to the above declaration which was considered at Council’s meeting on 23rd August 2010 a letter addressed to the Chief Executive was hand delivered on 18th November on behalf of the farming community directly affected by the above proposed declaration.

The HTLS stated that the letter requested that Council reconsider the proposed declaration, register a vote and issue a letter of support to the affected farming community supporting their objection to the declaration.

He stated that the letter requested that a previous letter from the Greener Glens Marketing also be circulated with this report.
Councillor McCambridge declared an interest and left the meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to NIEA objecting to the Fairhead to Murlough Bay Area of Scientific Interest Notification and supporting the landowners in their objection.”
Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.

CCR Public Realm Project Rathlin Island
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

The HTLS stated that that as part of the NITB Signature Project for the CCR a scheme was proposed for Rathlin Harbour and Foreshore costing £160,311 which was 50% funded by NITB.

He stated that the foreshore on which part of this project was proposed was the subject of a 99 year lease from E C Gage (landlord) to Moyle District Council dated 11th August 2010. 

The HTLS stated that as part of the terms the Council covenants ‘(4) not to construct erect or place on the demised premises any building erection work or materials except the works nor to alter or extend the same without the consent of the landlord such consent not to be unreasonably withheld’
The HTLS stated that Council had forwarded the proposed scheme design to the landlord requesting consent for the proposed scheme. He informed members that the landlord was content for the scheme to proceed subject to a formal commitment from Council for purchase of the land at an agreed price and within an agreed time.

He stated that as the proposed scheme was under a timetable which had a completion date by 31st March 2011 a letter was sent to the landlord from Council’s legal advisor stating that due to the limited time span in which funding was available it was Council’s intentions to proceed with the proposed works and that the works are not part of any formal commitment by Council to purchase the land. He stated that the landlord had responded stating that if council wished to make changes to the land they own without consultation or consent, either now or in the future, it was for Council to take ownership and responsibility for the property.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, 


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That that Council press ahead with improvement works as planned.”

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McConaghy, McMullan and P McShane voted for the proposal and Councillors Graham, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Hartin, C McShane and Newcombe abstained.

It was also agreed that further clarification on the legal advice on the matter would be  brought to the next meeting.
Addendum

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from Jack Horner Playgroup to request use of the Mayor’s Parlour on 31st January and 7th February 2011.

After discussion, it was agreed that further detail would be sought and brought back to Council.
DOE NI Consultation Document on the Draft Planning Policy Statement PPS16 ‘Tourism’. 

The HTLS stated that communication had been received from DOE asking for comments on the Draft Planning Policy Statement PPS16 ‘Tourism’. He informed members that closing date for responses was Friday 25th March 2011. He stated that the full consultation document was available online at www.planningni.gov.uk . He informed members should any members wish to respond they should do so by contacting the TDO by Friday 11th March 2011 so a collective response from the region can be submitted.
Councillor McMullan stated that this was an important consultation and that there perhaps should be a short meeting in the Mayor’s Parlour to discuss this issue.

The Clerk stated that Nilga were also looking at this issue so that it would perhaps be prudent to await the outcome of this.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

10/01:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Recognition of Long Service and Retirement

The ACE stated that there were a number of employees in Councils with very long service.  She informed members that it was proposed that this service was recognised at a reception for those employees in the Mayor’s Parlour. She stated that for the purpose of calculating length of service, it would be limited to service within Moyle District Council only and not service which may have transferred from another Council.  

The ACE stated that it was proposed that employees with over 20 years service should be invited to attend that presentation and that they receive a framed photograph of their choice from a selection of Councils photographs, along with “Length of service certificate”. She stated that currently there were 19 employees who would meet the criteria and of those, 11 had over 30 years service.

The ACE stated that it was also proposed to invite to that reception, those employees who had retired or had been Ill Health retired over the last three years.  She informed members that this included 4 employees who had retired and 6 employees who had been Ill Health retired.  
The ACE stated that it should be noted that of 10 employees who have been retired or Ill Health retired, seven have over 20 years service and it was recommended that they too be given a Long Service certificate.

She stated that finally, it was recommended that this becomes an annual event around Christmas time, perhaps at the Mayors Christmas reception.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That recognition of long service and retirement would be achieved through an annual reception and presentation of a framed photograph and length of service certificate.”
Land Lettings

The ACE stated that the following offers had been received for land lettings;  Coast Road, Cushendall - £300 and Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh - £50.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Wayleave agreement for British Telecommunications plc

The ACE stated that an application had been received from BT plc requesting Councils consent as the occupier of Mill St Car Park, Mill St, Cushendall for the installation and maintenance of electronic communications apparatus consisting of a new BT Street cabinet (DSLAM) for high speed broadband, cabinet dimensions 1600 x 1200mm x 450mm, 2m x 2 way 90mm PVC duct from existing footway box to new cabinet.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Wayleave agreement for NIE at Glenariffe

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from NIE requesting a wayleave agreement regarding proposed alterations to its equipment at Garron Road, Glenariffe.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Lease in respect of floating pontoons at RI Harbour

The ACE stated that as agreed at the Council meeting 8 November 2010, further details were requested from McConnell Chartered Surveyors on how the charges were calculated in relation to the rent review for the above.  She informed members that correspondence had now been received stating that the assessment of £650 pa was based on approx 300m² of pontoon/access bridge @ £2.17 per m² pa.  She stated that to facilitate reaching an agreement with the Council, they are prepared to agree the review at a rate of £2.08 per m² - £625 pa.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Lease of Foreshore and seabed at Church Bay

The ACE stated that as agreed at the Council meeting 8 November 2010, further details were requested from McConnell Chartered Surveyors on how the charges were calculated in relation to the rent review for the above.  She informed members that correspondence had now been received stating that the rent assessment was based on approx 0.8 hectares of rock armour/breakwater @£2000 per hectare pa.  She stated that this rate was substantially less than agreed at Ballycastle in respect of the 2006 review @ £2900 per hectare pa, however this reflects the lack of jetties and the fact that it is Rathlin and not the mainland.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Station Road, Ballycastle

The ACE stated that following agreement by Council to sell land at Station Road, Ballycastle, the Memorandum of sale had been received and is included on the agenda for signing and sealing.
After discussion, it was agreed that this document would be signed and sealed.
Seafront Exhibition Centre

The ACE stated that following agreement by Council to renew the lease with NEELB for a further year, she informed members that the lease was now included in the agenda for signing and sealing.
After discussion, it was agreed that this document would be signed and sealed.

Bushmills & District Cancer Research Committee

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Bushmills & District Cancer Research Committee requesting permission to hold a car boot sale on the premises of the Bushmills Community Centre Grounds and the use of the toilet facilities in the Community Centre Hall.  She informed members that the event would be held on Saturday 2 July 2011 between 9.30am and 2pm.

She recommended approval subject to a copy of the groups Public Liability Insurance being received prior to the event.
After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
10/01:09
POSSIBLE CLOSURE OF UROLOGY DEPARTMENT AT CAUSEWAY



HOSPITAL



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested that a letter would be sent to the Minister to ask for confirmation that the Urology Department would be kept open at Causeway Hospital, Coleraine.

This was agreed.

10/01:11
TWINNING

(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Councillor P McShane stated that stemming from his visit to Gaza and having seen the physical state of the area first hand he wished to do something to help.  He stated that he was proposed that a separate and dedicated twinning group be set up to form an arrangement between MDC and the Municipality of Gaza to develop and support the creation of a beach front project in the area.  He stated that links could be set up between schools from both areas and that important specialist knowledge could be shared.
He stated that the cost would be a minimum in this humanitarian project.  He stated that he did not wish to interfere with the Council’s existing Twinning Committee.

After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed, 
seconded by Councillor C McShane,

“That a twinning arrangement be set up between MDC and the Municipality of Gaza.”
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor Hartin,

“That Council do not become involved in this situation until there was a Peace agreement between Palestine and Israel.”
After further discussion, 

Councillor McCambridge proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That further information was required and further clarification of what Council’s role would be before a decision could be made on the issue.”
Councillor McIlroy withdrew his amendment.

Councillor P McShane called for a recorded vote on the amendment.

On a recorded vote being taken Councillors McDonnell, McIlroy, Hartin, Graham, McConaghy, M Black and McCambridge in favour of the amendment and Councillors Blaney, P McShane, C McShane, McMullan and Newcombe against the amendment which was carried.
10/01:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES
There were no Conferences and Courses for discussion.
10/01:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Application for an Occasional Licence for Robert Gray, 22 Main Street, Ballintoy, for an event on 31st December 2010 for Ballinlea LOL 1511.

There were no objections to the above application.

10/01:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Conveyance and Counterparts for the transfer of land at Community Walk, Mosside, Memorandum of Sale for Station Road, Ballycastle and 

Agreement between Moyle District Council and NEELB with regard to the lease of the Sea Front Exhibition Centre, Mary Street, Ballycastle be signed and sealed.”

Councillors Newcombe, P McShane and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
10/01:11
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 11th November 2010 from the NIO regarding Police (NI) ACT 2000 – Review of Temporary Recruitment Provisions
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 12th November 2010 from Ards Borough Council regarding budget provision for CAB
It was agreed that Council would support Ards Borough Council with regard to provision for CAB, and in addition, other advice services.
Letter dated 22nd November regarding Access to Justice Review Northern Ireland, The Agenda
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 22nd November 2010 from Roads Service regarding School Signs at Barnish Primary School, Ballyvoy & Bushmills Primary School
This letter was noted.

Email dated 22nd November 2010 from NILGA regarding consultations on PPS11 & PPS16
This letter was noted.

Press Release dated 30th November 2010 from NILGA regarding the Local Government call for clarity on clearing of footpaths

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 29th November from Roads Service regarding Waiting Restrictions – Runkerry Road, Bushmills
It was agreed that Council was not opposed to the Waiting Restrictions at Runkerry Road, Bushmills.
Letter dated 30th November 2010 from NILGA regarding Losing Democracy, an exploration of the relationship between central and local government and enclosing a survey questionnaire
It was agreed that answers would be sent individually.

Department of the Environment, Planning Policy Statement 4, Planning and Economic Development
It was agreed to enquire if small to medium enterprises would now be allowed.
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Letter dated 1st December 2010 from RES UK & Ireland Ltd regarding proposed Altaveedan Wind Farm
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 1st December 2010 from the Royal British Legion regarding  The Official Northern Ireland Great Poppy Party, Royal British Legion 90th Anniversary Celebration Event, Saturday 4th June 2011
It was agreed to send a Small Grants application form to the Royal British Legion for their Great Poppy Party on Saturday 4th June 2011.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting.

Letter dated 1st December 2010 from the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development regarding Customer Channel Strategy Consultation

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 1st December 2010 from the Department for Social Development regarding the review of Sunday Shopping Law
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 3rd December 2010 from Northern Ireland Water regarding contact with them during the Winter period
This letter was noted.
10/01:16
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business for discussion.
The meeting concluded at 10:15pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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